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Dear Friends,

As The Family Place’s new – and still learning – Board Chair, I can report that the 2012-2013 fiscal year 
has been an astonishing one for TFP!  Our fabulous Executive Director of 19 years, Elaine Guenet, retired 
to much fanfare in April and, in a staggering stroke of luck, Mary Smit, our new Executive Director, was 
looking for new challenges in the Upper Valley at just this moment.  She has stepped into Elaine’s giant 
shoes with skill, energy and dedication, making what could have been a transition fraught with difficulty as 
smooth as these things can be.  

In the midst of this transition, our wonderful staff of some 30 strong has continued their important work 
making every penny of our budget count in service to young families across the valley.  Watching our 
Families Learning Together moms – and dads --  troop into our childcare room in the morning, with their 
little ones running on ahead to join their friends, is a happy scene, for sure.  These moms and dads become 
stronger as parents, as learners and as community members every day at The Family Place.  As they 
support each other and build new lives for themselves, their children thrive.  With lots of ongoing support, 
cycles of despair and hopelessness are broken and a world of possibilities opens ahead of them.

This work is not easy and it is not cheap, but, as President Obama 
has made clear, funds invested in our youngest children have the 
biggest pay-off of all.  Everyone at The Family Place is dedicated 
to this work and to stretching both government funds and donated 
dollars as far as they can be stretched.  

We are so grateful to all our wonderful friends across the Upper 
Valley who support The Family Place in so many ways!  If you are 
a Gingerbread House maker or a donor of wonders at our silent 
auction, if you respond to the call when a family needs supplies 
for a brand new baby, if you wear our JewelryOs® jewelry proudly 
or write generous checks every year, let us be very clear: WE 
COULDN’T DO IT WITHOUT YOU!

Thank you so much!  

Posie Taylor
Board Chair, The Family Place

Elizabeth L. Adams       
Bill Boyle, M.D. 
Mary Brown
Elizabeth Chabot, Secretary
Helen Damon-Moore

Janine Williamson Kanzler
Nina McCampbell
Leslie Potter
Arline S. Rotman

John Ruth, Treasurer
Kathleen O. Snyder, Vice Chair
Posie Taylor, Chair
Charles Wheelan
Jack Wilson

Board of Directors
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Dear Supporters,
 
Belief… empowerment… expanded support systems. These words have tremendous meaning for us at The 
Family Place.  As the  designated Parent Child Center for the Upper Valley and its surrounding communities, we 
believe in the power of change and transformation. The donations we receive each year ensure that we are able 
to reach out and extend our continuum of vital parent / child support services to the over 1900 children and 
families we serve.  
 
Our 2013 Annual Report marks the end of my seventh month as the new Executive Director of The Family Place. 
As I reflect back on these initial few months in this new role, I am incredibly grateful for the ongoing support we 
received from you, our friends and neighbors, throughout the fiscal year that just ended on June 30, 2013.  I am 
also tremendously encouraged by the many strong and supportive collaborations we have with our community 
partners and sister agencies.  Parent Child Centers were established in Vermont to ensure that families in crisis 
and families who are parenting in isolation receive the support they need to help their children grow and thrive.  
 
In the following pages, we share with you some of the tremendous ways your financial support has made a 

difference in the life of a child and a family.  The Family Place offers 
a safe place for families in poverty to come and gain the skills and 
confidence they need to overcome the challenges in their lives.  We 
offer welcoming educational seminars and playgroups to ensure 
that no parent in our community feels like they are parenting alone.  
And we offer hope and resources to families whose children struggle 
with delays and disabilities, families whose children suffer the 
repercussions of sexual abuse and trauma, and families in need of 
counseling and childcare financial assistance.

We look forward to continuing to partner with you in this important 
work moving forward.

On behalf of the families we serve, thank you.

Warmly,

Mary L. Smit, MSW, LICSW
Executive Director

Over the past thirteen years, nearly 150 young parents raising their children in poverty 
received academic education, job training, child care, parenting classes, nutrition classes and 
a valuable support system through the Families Learning Together program at The Family 
Place. According to a 2013 survey, six out of seven Families Learning Together participants 
reported feeling greatly increased confidence in their parenting skills after a year at The 
Family Place.
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CIS - Early Intervention: Home 
visits for children ages 0-3 
who experience, or are at risk 
of, developmental delays. The 
Family Place staff provide 
therapy within the child’s home, 
and assist with the transition to 
school-based services when the 
child turns three.

Playgroups: Children ages 
0-5 and caregivers gather for 
socializing at our playground 
and in our playroom. A staff 
person is always present 
to answer questions, offer 
resources, support and 
relationship building through 
play.

CIS - Nursing and Family 
Support: Home visits for 
families in need of education 
and support to foster positive 
parenting practices and healthy 
habits, including safe sleep and 
good nutrition.  

Families Learning Together 
(FLT): A skills-based program 
designed to enable young, 
impoverished parents to 
reach their education and 
employment goals while 
learning to establish strong, 
positive relationships with 
their children.

Welcome Baby Bags: 
Information for new parents 
about newborn care, 
postpartum care, feeding 
and sleeping, plus resources 
to contact when you have 
questions. Also included 
in the bag is a new book 
for your baby! Check our 
website for specific towns to 
which this program applies. 
www.familyplacevt.org/
familyservices/welcome-baby-
bags

Child Advocacy Center - Child 
/ Family Counseling and 
Support: The CAC serves 
children ages 3 to 18 who have 
made a disclosure of child 
sexual abuse. Services include 
case management, therapy, 
assistance obtaining victims’ 
compensation and relief from 
abuse orders when needed, 
coordinating medical exams, 
and referral to other programs, 
services, and agencies. The 
CAC also serves adults who 
choose this site to disclose 
information about their 
experiences with sexual abuse.

The Family Place Offers Hope and Practical help

“It became home. The staff was amazing. I said, ‘Okay! Whatever you want me to do, I’m 
doing it.’ I had a lot of goals — and they helped me reach them.” - a mother enrolled in 
Families Learning Together.

Child Care Center: The Family 
Place Child Care Center is 
a 4 STAR center that offers 
care primarily to the children 
of parents in our Families 
Learning Together program. 
Children ages 0-3 spend 
their days in an emotionally 
nurturing, developmentally 
appropriate setting. The 
Center is also a learning site 
for participants in our FLT 
program, where they gain first-
hand knowledge about child 
development and their own 
roles in raising happy, healthy 
children.

Children learn to recognize their strengths 
and build positive relationships in our 4 

STAR Child Care Center.

Find stories about real life 
families in our video, “Growing 
Hope,” available for viewing at 

www.familyplacevt.org/
growinghope
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Parent Education: Workshops, 
lectures and programs for 
parents who want to enrich 
their relationships with their 
young children and build a 
strong foundation for future 
success.

Child Care Financial 
Assistance: Financial support 
for low-income Vermont 
families who need assistance 
paying for quality child care 
while parents are working, 
looking for work, or continuing 
their education.

Reach Up: Reach Up helps 
young families with children 
by providing services that 
support work and cash 
assistance for basic necessities. 
Parents involved
in Reach Up are usually 
younger than 24 years old and 
have one or more children 
living with them.

“One of the most important things Sarah did for me was to make me realize that 
my son’s speech delay wasn’t my fault.” - a mother whose two sons received speech 
therapy from The Family Place.

JewelryOs®: Participants in our Families Learning Together 
program take part in our on-site jewelry studio where they learn 
the craft of jewelry making and the process of running a small 
business. The JewelryOs® Collection is sold here at The Family 
Place, through the website and at retail outlets and farmers’ 
markets around the Upper Valley.  

Find more of 
the 

JewelryOs®
Collection for 

sale at 
www.familyplacevt.org/

jewelryos

Through These Innovative Programs:

Special Investigative Unit 
and Child Advocacy Center: A 
multi-disciplinary team that 
focuses specifically on the 
investigation, prosecution and 
victim services for all sexually 
based offenses against children 
and adults, as well as serious 
child abuse.

At The Family Place CAC, children receive the 
counseling they need to emerge healthy and 

thriving from an abusive situation.

5



This year’s annual “Force for the Future” Policy Event 
featured Linda Mason as our keynote speaker. Linda 
presented to nearly 100 attendees from local businesses, 
members of the Vermont Parent Child Center Network, 
members of other area nonprofits and committed 
individuals. She spoke of her experiences confronting 
poverty both in the United States and around the world. 
Her work with Bright Horizons and Horizons for Homeless 
Children in the Boston area provide both inspiration and a 
template for all of us to apply our energy and time toward 
improving the lives of children and families in our own 
neighborhoods.

Looking Back at a Year of Promise & Fulfillment

Read stories about The Family Place staff at 
www.familyplacevt.org/staff-interviews

Between the years  2000 and 2013, nearly 700 families were supported by The Family Place Child Advocacy 
Center while their children were interviewed by CAC and SIU staff in relation to allegations of childhood 
sexual or physical abuse. 

Mary Brown and our guest speaker, Linda Mason, at our 
3rd annual “Force for the Future” policy event.

TFP staff encourage a child to explore his world in our 
4 STAR Child Care Center.

Children in our Child Care Center enjoy a music lesson.

This 3rd annual Policy Event served 
doubled duty this year as a retirement 
celebration for Elaine Guenet, who served 
for 19 years as Executive Director of The 
Family Place. Several people spoke of 
Elaine’s professionalism, her vision and her 
energy, and board member, Posie Taylor, 
announced that $20,000 had been raised 
in her honor for the Elaine Guenet Staff 
Development Fund at The Family Place. 

The Family Place Child Advocacy Center (CAC) successfully 
completed their reaccreditation in November. Members of 
the National Children’s Alliance conducted a site visit and 
concluded that The Family Place CAC was meeting and 
exceding all standards of evaluation and providing stellar 
support for families. One evaluator said, “This is a strong 
team and umbrella organization that works well in this 
community. This would be a good mentor program for other 
centers...”
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“This is Amazing! The Family Place changed my life, and what a fantastic accomplishment for them. I couldn’t 
be more excited, so many ladies have the opportunity to improve their lives here, and now more so than ever!! 
CONGRATULATIONS!” - a comment from a Families Learning Together graduate about news of the Teen Parent 
Education program

Made Possible By Our Generous Supporters

In November of 2012, The Family Place was approved by the 
Vermont Agency of Education as a licensed Teen Parent 
Education Program, and we began offering high school classes 
for credit toward graduation from participating local high 
schools.  During 2013, we offered English, Mathematics, Area 
Studies, Biology, Physical Education and Health, along with 
parenting, life skill classes and other electives to our FLT 
participants. Eight young adults took classes during the 2012-
2013 school year, and one young mother managed to accrue 
enough credits to graduate!

“The academic component of the FLT program allows our 
participants to work toward completing their high school 
diplomas within the circle of nurturing support that The Family 
Place provides,” explains Christopher Ashley, the TFP academic 
liason for the FLT program. “Their degree is an important 
step as they work to become self sufficient and independent 
citizens, and parents of children who have a real chance to 
succeed in our world.”

Mary Brown, a member of the Board, and her 
daughter at the Covered Bridges Half Marathon, 

a yearly fundraising opportunity.

Participants in Families Learning Together are taught 
how to make nutritious meals for their families.

Families Learning Together participants celebrate the end of a 
successful year!

This past year, our JewelryOs® brand was 
finalized as a registered trademark. This will 
ensure that our nearly famous jewelry line 
will be legally associated with The Family 
Place; everyone who wears our signature 
pieces can be proud to support a program 
that offers parents living in poverty the tools 
they need to provide themselves and their 
children a better future. 

In the fall of 2012, The Family Place initiated participation 
in the Child and Adult Care Food Program (CACFP). Through 
CACFP, we serve breakfast, lunch and snack to the 16 children 
in our Child Care Program, 4 days a week. This federally funded 
program allows children from low-income families to get the 
regular nutrition they need to grow and thrive.
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The Family Place: Numbers Served

Early Intervention................................................147...............................................144
Families Learning Together.............................20..................................................16
Playgroups...................................................................154...............................................107
Nursing and Family Support.........................64..................................................55
Child Advocacy Center.........................................52..................................................44
Child Care Financial Assistance............1173...............................................691
Child Care Center......................................................22..................................................17
Reach Up...........................................................................80..................................................55
Parenting Education..............................................48..................................................46
Welcome Baby Bags...............................................24..................................................24
Special Investigative Unit (children).....151...............................................151
Special Investigative Unit (adults)......................................................................20

In Fiscal Year 2013, The Family Place made it possible for  1935 
children and their families to grow stronger, healthier and closer.

Income
State & Federal	 643,935
Foundations		  181,989
United Way		  10,217
Medicaid Billing	 719,537
Capital Campaign Funds	 40,000
Earned Program Revenue	 176,985
Fund Raising		 132,886
Other Revenue	 43,701

Total Income		 1,949,250*

Expense
Children’s Integrated Services	 668,344
Families Learning Together	 384,307
Family Educator		  24,362
Parent Education and Support	 198,074
SIU/Child Advocacy Center		 210,516
Reach Up	 67,864
Family Assistance	 8,890
Capital Expenses	 77,690
Management and Operating	 183,200
Fundraising	 42,673

Total Expenses	 1,788,230*Specific fundraising appeals in 2013 resulted in increased revenue for board 
designated, multi-year projects such as capital projects and establishing the 
EG Professional Development Fund. Our thanks to our generous donors for 
providing the support necessary to move these new initiatives forward. 

Between 2000 - 2013, over 6,000 children were able to attend quality child care centers while their 
parents were working or attending school because of the Child Care Financial Assistance program at 
The Family Place.
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For the past two years, April has been involved with Reach Up 
through The Family Place. Reach Up made it possible for her to 
afford basic necessities for her children while she went back to 
school. It’s also changed her life in ways she never expected.

Reach Up is a critical support for many young parents. A state 
funded program, it helps by providing services that support work 
and offering cash assistance for basic necessities. For many 
families it’s a crucial step towards independence. 

For April, the bimonthly payments are coming to an end this 
month because her partner is now employed and earning enough 
for him, April, and their two children to live on. Before that, 
Reach Up was necessary to help April buy baby diapers, wipes, 
“Whatever I needed.”

“It’s a scary thing,” April says. “It’s a good thing, but it’s really 
stressful, too. We’re going to have to manage with just his paychecks.”

This 23-year-old Mom is no stranger to stress and hard times. Three years ago, soon after she gave 
birth to her son, Eli, she and her partner lost their apartment and had to move amongst friends 
and relatives – whoever let them stay over for a night or two. “We both tried so hard to get a job, 
but everything kept falling apart,” she says. Two years ago, when she was pregnant with her second 
child, April decided something had to change. She found Reach Up and became connected to The 
Family Place for support services.

“I thought, great, all I’ll have to do is focus on raising my kids, and that’s enough of a job,” April 
laughs. “But my case manager, Hoyt, told me ‘no, you need to get a job, do community service, 
or come to school.’ So I came to Families Learning Together and now I’m earning my high school 
diploma.” While April attends classes, her children spend their days in the developmentally 
nurturing environment of The Family Place Child Care Center.

“Hoyt is tough, but in a good way,” April says. “She really opens your eyes to look at things in a 
different way. That’s exactly what I needed. She made me see I have to do something with my life 
so I can raise my kids the right way. She believed in us as a family.”

Because of the Reach Up program at The Family Place, April and her family were able to survive a 
few tough years, and emerged from a hard time stronger than before and better prepared to take 
on the job of being the best parents they can be.

A New Way of Seeing the World

Reach Up Success

She made me see I have to do something with my life so I can raise 
my kids the right way. She believed in us as a family.”

Through Reach Up, April is able to provide 
her children with basic necessities.
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Hayden Says “Mama!”

When a child receiving Early Intervention (EI) services 
makes a breakthrough, it’s cause for joyful celebration. 
And not just for the parents.

“Both Jennie and I started to cheer!” says The Family 
Place’s Speech-Language Pathologist, Sarah Schneider. 
She’s referring to the day one of her EI clients called up 
and had her 3-year-old son speak to Sarah on the phone. 
“One of our first goals for Hayden was for him to say 
‘Mama.’ We worked hard to get Hayden to say it either in 
a therapy session or just in his daily life. One day I was 
at my desk and Jennie called, filled with excitement. She 
said ‘Hold on, Hayden has something he wants to say.’ He 
got on the phone and started saying, ‘Mama! Mama! Mama!’ 
That was a wonderful feeling.”

Hayden is Jennie’s second child. Her daughter, Nora, was born with a hearing impairment and also 
needed speech therapy from The Family Place. Hayden has normal hearing, but when he was a 
year and a half old, Jennie noticed that he had far fewer words than other children his age. While 
she and her husband could mostly understand Hayden’s needs, people outside the family could 
not.

“Our pediatrician said it was a good idea to check with The Family Place,” says Jennie. “So Sarah 
started coming, and she came right to his level and played games with him, talked to him, played 
with him, and he made huge strides. Now he’s talking up a storm.” Hayden was three years old 
when he first began to say “Mama,” and he still needs help pronouncing words correctly. Speech 

therapy has given him a strong foundation of language on which to 
build, and, best of all, he finds it fun to work at his vocabulary.

Part of what has made Hayden’s speech therapy so successful may 
have been the use of sign language, which was already established in 
their home because of their daughter’s hearing. “He loves to do signs, 
and they help us understand what he needs,” Jennie says. “Nora loves 
working with him on the alphabet!”

Jennie and her husband were hesitant at first to embark on speech 
therapy with their son, but hearing her son say that magic word, Mama, 
was the best result they could’ve hoped for.

“That phone call made me smile for the rest of the day,” says Sarah.

Early Intervention Success

Sarah Schneider has been part of 
The Family Place staff for seven years

Hayden gained 18 months development in one year of 
speech therapy

“We wondered, does he really need speech therapy? But of course you 
want to give your child any help they can get, so for me it was yes.”
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A. Downing Gray & Company
A.B. Gile Financial Services
Aloha Hive Camp
American Girl
ArtisTree Community Arts Center & 
Gallery / Purple Crayon Productions
Babble On Daycare
Back Forty Guns & Ammo LLC
Bank of America (Matching Gifts)
Bare Bones Baskets
BJ’s Wholesale Club
Blaktop, Inc.
Blue Ox Farm
Board and Basket
Boloco
Boston Museum of Science
Boston Red Sox
Canvas on Demand
Caring Community Preschool
Carpenter and Main Restaurant
Child Care Center of Norwich
Co-op Food Stores - WRJ
Country Kids Clothing
Country Woolens
Curves
Dan & Whit’s
Designer Gold
Dothan Brook School
Dutille’s Jewelers
Eastman Golf Links
Elixir Restaurant
Evans Expressmart - WRJ
Farmway
Fleur de Lys Chocolate
Granite United Way
Granite Value Capital
Grantham Indoor
Green Mountain Artisanal Cellars
Green Mountain Children’s Center
Green Mountain Power
Hannaford’s
Hanover Lions Club
Hanover Rotary Club
Hartford Pizza
Hartford Area Career & Technology   	
Center
Haynes & Garthwaite Architects
Hen House Fibers

Hershenson, Carter, Scott & McGee P.C.
Hills Five & Dime
Hotel Coolidge
Ibex
Independent Order of Odd Fellows
Jake’s Coffee Company
Jon Olsen Photography
King Arthur Flour
King’s Daughters & Sons
Law Office of James Dumont
Lawrence Reed, CPA, PC
League of NH Craftsmen
Ledyard National Bank
Listen Center
Lui Lui
Magic Mountain Child Care
Magickal Hands Massage Therapy
Main Street Kitchens
Marianne’s Sol Mate Socks, Inc.
Mascoma Savings Bank
Microsoft (Matching Gifts)
Montshire Museum
Nature Calls
New England School of Hair Design
New England Patriots Charitable 	
Foundation
Northern Stage
Norwich Bookstore
Norwich Inn
Norwich Nursery School
Norwich Wines & Spirits
Norwich Women’s Club
Ole Hansen & Sons, Inc
Omer and Bob’s Sportshop
Pathways Consultng, LLC
People’s United Bank
Pine Valley Golf Club
Price Chopper Supermarket
RE/MAX Group One Realtors
Red Kite Candy
Revels North
River Road Veterinary Clinic
Rollerblade, Tecnica, Blizzard and   	
Nordica Group
Royalton Academy Preschool
Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth
Shaw’s Supermarket
Simbex
Snyder, Cahoon & Co., PLLC
South Royalton School
Springfield PCC
Stave Puzzles Inc.
Steve’s Pet Shoppe

Story Land
Tami’s Head Lines
The Florida Coalition For Preservation, 	
Inc.
The Hulbert Outdoor Center
The Library Arts Center Staff
The Norwich Group
Thin Air Studio
Three Tomatoes Trattoria
Timken Aerospace
Tip Top Café
Toby P. Kravitz, DDS
Town of Felicity
Tuck School of Business
Umpleby’s Bakery
Upper Valley Aquatic Center
Upper Valley Humanist Association
Upper Valley Kumon Math & Reading  	
Center
Upper Valley Life Magazine
Valley Flower Company
Vermont Food Bank
Vermont Massage Therapy- Kevin 	
Comeau
Vermont Parent Child Center Network
Vermont Teddy Bear Company
VINS
Vitt, Brannen & Loftus, PLC
Wells Fargo Advisors, LLC
West Lebanon Feed and Supply
White Mountains Capital, Inc.
White River Preschool
Willing Hands
Willow School, Inc.
Wisdom Traditions Acupuncture

Businesses &
Organizations

Foundations

A. D. Henderson Foundation, Inc.
Barrette Family Foundation of the 
New Hampshire Charitable Foundation 
Upper Valley
Bridgewood Fieldwater Foundation
Boyle Community Pediatrics Program
Donley Foundation
Emily Landecker Foundation Inc.
Grimshaw-Gudewicz Charitable 
Foundation
Hamill Family Foundation
Jeffrey P. McKee Foundation
John M. Shapiro Charitable Trust

We thank everyone who provided
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Larry & Jane Armstrong
Winslow & Nancy Arnold
Joshua Aschheim
Mary Bagnato
Christine Bailey
Martha Bailey
Ursula Bailey
Chris & Christine Bailey-Kellogg
Ken Baker & Judith Reeve
Stacey Ballou
Cassandra Bannos
Jane Barlow
Elizabeth Barlow & James Dunaway
Michael Barry
Christine & Donald Bartlett
Susan Baxter-Peace & Thomas Peace
Judith Bays
Janet & Richard Bean
Ronald Bean
Elise Bedrossian
Edward G. Beimfohr
William Beinecke
Sophia Bell
Corin Benedict
Steve & Cinny Bensen
Iris Berezin
Joanne Bernard
James & Judith Bernat
Victoria Bippart
Debra Birenbaum
Karen Blackstone
Mark & Kathy Blanchard
Lynn Bohi
Jim & Leeli Bonney
Charlotte Bothe
Peter Bouchard
Sally Bower
Bill & Susan Boyle
Colleen & Paul Bozuwa
Loretta Bozylinski
Virginia Brack & Clay Block
Katherine Bracken
Ann & David Bradley
Margaret Briggs
Paul Briggs
M. & B. Brooke
Annette Brown
Carre Brown
Judith Brown
Mary & Scott Brown
Frank Buffo III
Judith & Phil Bush
Judith Butler

Bethany Mennonite Church
First Universalist Society of Hartland
Lebanon United Methodist Church
Our Lady of Snow
Our Savior Lutheran Church & Student 
Center
St. Denis Church
St. Thomas Episcopal Church

Kevin/Suzanne Schon Foundation, Inc.
Mary Louise Trammell Family Trust
NHCF- Hall/Arnold Sunset Fund
Stettenheim Foundation
The Aloha Foundation
The Couch Philanthropy Fund
The Frank & Brinna Sands Foundation
The Jack & Dorothy Byrne Foundation
The Prospect Hill Foundation, Inc.
The Richard E. & Deborah L. Tarrant 
Foundation
The Salmon Foundation, Inc.
The Salon Family Foundation
Thomas Marshall Foundation
TooCap Foundation
UVCF- Fidelity Investments Charitable 
Gift Fund
Whit & Closey Dickey Fund of New 
Hampshire Charitable Foundation

Emily & Julie Calandrella
Frederick Carleton
Jennifer Carleton
Virginia & Jim Carson
Nancy & Bill Carter
Peter & Debbie Carter
Lisa Cashdan & Peter Stein
Erin Castner Lord
Elizabeth & William Chabot
William & Marianne Chabot
Tiffany Chao
Nancy Chapman
Sarah & J.E. Chapoton
Amy Checkoway
Paul Chicos
Samuel Child
Mike & Nita Choukas
Susan & Melvin Christian
Constance C. Christie & Kathryn L. 
Kenney
Jeff & Nicole Chu
Anna Chute 
Tom & Andrea Ciardelli
Dave & Ann Cioffi
Jason Clain
Michael & Cornelia Clair
Ashley Clapp
Rachel & Ira Clark
Erin Cochrane
Carolyn Coker
Mary Collins
Thea Colman
Anne Colwell
Sharon Comeau
Amy Comport
Onita Connington
Dr. Christopher S. Connor
Basil Costas
Kathleen Coughlin
Abigial Cox
Doris C Cox
Mazie Cox
Carolyn & Joseph Cravero
Bill Crawford
Fred & Sophia Crawford
Terri Crawford
Megan Culp
Suzi  & Geoff Curtis
David A. & Deborah L. Daberko
Karl & Gail Dahlstrom
Elizabeth Daly
Helen Damon-Moore
Kelsey Dandeneau 
Phoebe Dandeneau

Churches

Individuals

Anonymous
Liz & Clay Adams
Jim & Brooke Adler
Tina & David Ahern
Bill & Betty Ann Aldrich
Mary Ella Alfring
Laurena Allen
Mary W. Allen
Brenton & Jamie Anderson
Sandra Anderson & Reeve Williams
A.V. & Norina Andreola
Peter & April Andrews
George Angus

generous support to our programs
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Karen Heller
George H. & Jill Helmer
Lofton Henderson & Suzanne Kendall
Adam Hermon
Dan Hershenson & Kitty Scott
Jamie Hess
Bruce Hettleman
Fran Hickey
Janet Hickey
Anne Higgins
Harry & Louise Hill
Daniel Hochman
Romer & Deming Holleran
Margot Holmes
Jan & Mark Hopkins
Nicholas & Martha Horgan Gantsoudes
Melissa Horowitz
Robert & Janet Howard
Margaret & R. Kevin Hughes
Bob & Marcie Jacobs
Mary & Ned Jacoby
Ann & Jim James
Linda & Joe James
Brenda R. Johnson
Eric Karaan
Kristie Kauerz
Roberta Kaufman
Karen Kayen & Terry Boone
Jim & Elaine Kearns
Thomas & Lia Kehler
Larry & Rainie Kelly
Suzanne Kendall
Thomas Kendall
Sarah Kershaw
Susan Kirincich & Charles Wooster
Ginny Kirschner
Barb & Bob Kline-Schoder
Ron & Sara Kobylenski
Vallery Koenig
Rachel Kogan
Murray & Elizabeth Kohl
Beth Kolehmainen
Heather Kollar
Abigail Kornet
Rebecca Koskoff
Jennifer Krom
Elizabeth Krusi
Madeleine M. Kunin & 
John W. Hennessey Jr.
Donald R. Kurz
Martina Ladd
Lisa Lambert
Toni LaMonica & Larry Young

Arthur Gardiner & Robin Nuse
Peter & Victoire Gardner
Elsa Garmire & Robert Russell
Kris Garnjost
Mary Murray Garrett
Maureen & Mike Gearin
Ellen Geller
Bill & Kathy Geraghty
Elizabeth Geraghty
Paul & Katy Gerke
Shelley Gilbert
Lisa Hayley Glassman
Mark Glassman
Holly Glick & Jonathan Frishtick
Nancy Goldner
Elizabeth Gormley
Susan Gordon
Jennifer Gornnert
Rebecca Gotlieb
Michelle Gottlieb
Pete Gottlieb
Maura Graham
Kathy Grant
Alan Green & Francis Cohen
Mary Greene
Monika Gruber-Gibbons
Elaine Guenet & Luke Fisher
Calli Guion
Rob Gurwitt & Karen Harris
Ann & Daniel Haedrich
Susan Haedrich
Christina Hall
Debby Hall & Mike Woods
Nicole Hall
Jerry & Laurie Halpern
Peggy Hamel
Bill Hammond
Rudolph J. Hanecak III
Alyson Hannan
Brian W. Hansen
Patricia Hardenberg
Linda Harper
Roby & Carol Harrington
Carolynn Harris
Stephanie Harris
Juliette Hart
Maya Hauer-Laurencin
Richard Haug
Rice Haunstrup & Dominic Orsino
Cathy Hazlett
Julia Healy
John & Fiona Heaney
Dona Heller

Linda Dandeneau
Bill & Anne Marie Darsney
Jay & Julie Davis
Elsa Davis
Grace Davis
Anne Day & Alex Rimberg
Rena Deitz
Tomie dePaola
Archer & Gina des Cognets
Albert Dey & Marjorie Dey
Renata di Florio
Frances & David Dickenson
Nancy G. Dickenson
Mary E. Dickson
Dr. & Mrs. Anthony J. DiMarino Jr.
Stacey Dogan
Frank Dolan
Martin Donnelly
Paul & Margo Doscher
Rosalyn Driscoll
Amy Droppo
Robert Drysdale
Jean Ducharme
Jay Dumanian
Beckie & Jim Eakin
Martha Earnheart
Owen Edwards
Samuel Engel
Elizabeth Erdman
Jean Essex & Michael Linehan
Christina Evans
John C. Everett Jr.
Susan Falcome
Chad & Susan Finer
S. Finnemore
Vicky Fish & Hugh Huizenga
Katherine Fishbone
Tim Fisher
Christine Fisler
Mary Ellen Flanagan
Daisy Fletcher
Marie & Zachery Fogg
Ken & Pam Force
Christine Forget
Joanne Foulk & Denis Keleman
James Fowle
Peter & Carol French
Ariana Fried
Milton & Carolyn Frye
Kristi Ann Fuller
Mariruth Galbraith
Rebecca Gallagher
Fran & Paul Gardent

through gifts and donations
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Peg & Ed Merrens
Peter & Carolyn Mertz
Sarah Meyers
Lisa Mihaly
Amy & Judy Miller
Campbell Miller
Evelyn Miller
Stephen Miller
The Milliken Family
Oliver & Giavanni Minshall
Jane Morgan
C. Adams & Lois Moore
Mary Morin
Tom & Helen Morrow
Robert Morse II
John & Kay Morton
Giavanna Munafo
Claire Munck
Mary Murphy & William Lynn
Mary Murtagh
Jan Nagler
Eugene & Candace Nattie
Mihaela Neagos
Julia Neily
Sharon & Richard Nordgren
Jim O’Brien III & Cathy Lines
Suzanne O’Neill
Kip & Judy Oberting
Frederick Ohly
Jessica Ohly
Charles Oliver
Anita Onofrio
Ted & Dorothy Osgood
Fred Palace
Anna Palladino
Elizabeth Parker
Barbara B. Parry
Margaret Parsons
Samantha Pasternak
James Payne
Don & Abbie Penfield
John B. & Gretchen A. Penrose
Jose & Marcia Peraza
Elizabeth Perry & Jeffrey Reed
Susan Peterman
Jane & John Phipps
Tim & Jodi Van Leer
Cindy Pierce &  Bruce Lingelbach
Win Piper
Jennifer Pitts
Richard & Melanie Podolec

Andrew Langley
Patricia Lanter-Dufty & Kirk Dufty
Bonnie & William Lawlor
Anthony LeBlanc
Mimie Lee
Lee & David Lemal
Jennifer Letendre
Carrie Levin
Theodore Levin
Dianne Levine
J. & C. Levy and J. & R. Madden
George & Dominique Lightbody
Mary R. Lincoln
Jennifer Lindquist
Howard & Jacquelyn Logan
Suzanne Lovell
Jody Lowes
Allegra & Steve Lubrano
K. & S. Lughman
Corrinne Lukovits
Margaret Lukovits
Peter Lukovits
John & Teresa Lyons
John & Martha Mabie
Lindsey MacCuaig
Laurel Mackin & Tim Briglin
Lindsey Madden
Nicole Malina
Karen Mallory
Emily Malpino
Beth Mandl
Brian Manning
Amanda Marinoff
Jean & Claudio Marzollo
Kenneth Mason
Janet Matz & Steven Bachner
Donald & Alison May
Caitlin Mauser-Rave
Kay McCabe & Rod Griffin
Scott & Nina McCampbell
Katie McCarthy
Penny McConnel
Anne McGowan
Leo C. McKenna
Cara McKenney
Jim & Judy McKeown
Bruce & Susan McLaughry
Martha McLoughlin
Bob McQuade
Debie McSweeney
Joan Meader
Carl Mefferd

Judith Pond
Alex & Leslie Potter
Molly Potter Scheu
Steve & Becky Powell
Lisa & Dickon Pownall-Gray
Deborah Pullin & Robert Spottswood
Richard Pyrtula
Robert & Sharon Racusin
James Ramsdell
Ernest & Myradean Ransome
Donna Rave
Ann Reale
Nick Reber
Jeff Reed & Beth Perry
William & Beverly Reed
Maria Regina
Gwenn Ellyn Rein
Kimberly Reisman
Jennifer Rickards & Jona Roberts
Leslie & Chris Rimmer
E. Claiborne Robins, Jr.
Bob & Nancy Rosenblum
Terri Rosenstock
Arline Rotman
Donna Rowe
John & Heidi Ruth
Mary Magavern Sachsse
Meredith Saillant
Robert & Andrea Sand
Morgan Sandell
Nancy Sandell
Michael Saphier
Gwen Sarnoff
Rachel Sarnoff
Seymour Sarnoff
Sue Schiller
Mark & Paula Schleicher
Jane Schlueter
Marvin & Mary Schouten
Nannette & Joseph Schwartzman
The Seguin Family
Ann & Dean Seibert
Jeffrey Shapiro & Mary Howell
Jordan Shaughnessy
William F. Shean Jr.
Pam Sheperd
Jennifer Shepherd
Lori Shipulski
Susan Simmers
Mimi & Michael Simpson
Anna Smith
Barry Smith

July 1, 2012 - June 30, 2013
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Dirk Van Leeuwen
Ross  & Sandra Virginia
Geoffrey & Noelle Vitt
Chelsea, Devon & Rebecca Voake
Steve & Robin Voigt
Shannon Wallis
Bruce & Marion Waters
Clyde Watson & Denis Devlin
Alex & Fran Webb
John Webb
Scott Webb
Samantha Wechsler
Roberta Wegner
William & Elizabeth Weihenmayer
Jim & Mimi Weinstein
Julie Weissenburger
Peter Welch & Margaret Cheney
Sam Westelman
Craig & Holly Westling
Marcus & Jack White
Sue & Jim White
Norman T. & Beverly M. Wilde
Mame Willey
Stanton N. & Jennifer A. Williams
Doug & Leslie Williamson
Amy S. Wilson
Jack & Anne Wilson
Joan Wilson
Sherman & Maureen Wilson
W. Scott Wilson
Mary Weeden Winants
Chuck & Meryl Witmer
Jay Wolter
John Woodward-Poor
Brian Worley
Cindy Worley
Margaret Worley
James & Susan Wright
Rosalie & William Wyman
Eugene Yeates
Doris Zappala
Lili Zucker
A.J. & Mike Zwiklemaier

Mark & Martia Smith
Peter Sneeringer
Kathy & Bob Snyder
Christopher Soderquist
Jonah Sonnenborn
Angela Stafford
Lydia & John Starosta
Kathryn Stearns & Bob Bruce
Andrew Steele & Anne Waters Steele
Ben Stein
John & Freda Stephens
Judy Stern
Ilene Stern Bunis
Jane & Bill Stetson
Virginia Stillman-Kirschner
Marcia Stone
Rebecca Stone
Susan Marie Stoner
Benjamin Strauss
Vickie Lynn Stringfellow
Kris & Judith Strohbehn
Virginia Sullivan Williams
Kathy & Walt Swift
Barbara Sydney
Bryna & Sam Tabasky
John & Lucy Taylor
Louise Nunan Taylor
Posie Taylor
Mark Tecca
Thomas & Anne Tetreault
Michelle Theodat
B.J. & Douglas Thomson
Peggy & Andersen Thorp
Elizabeth Thors
George & Lynn Tidman
Grace Tiedemann
Paula Tiedemann
Maureen Tierney
Lisa Tilluckdharry
Bill & Rita Tingle
Beth Tofel-Grehl
Rebecca Tolkoff
Barb Tolman
Gelsey Tolosa
Kaori Tomiya
Kathleen Toto
Kathleen Traphagen
Chris Trimble & Lisa Christie
Judith Tsui
The Uiterwyk Family
Virginia Umland
Carroll & Joan Van Hooser

Strong families make strong communities!

We also want to recognize the 
staff of The Family Place, who not 
only perform their work with great 
energy and outlook, but who also 

contribute an extra large dose 
of time and effort to our annual 

Gingerbread Festival!

At times our own light 
goes out and is rekindled 
by a spark from another 
person. Each of us has 

cause to think with deep 
gratitude of those who 
have lighted the flame 

within us.

~Albert Schweitzer

This list includes donors who 
generously supported The Family 
Place from July 1, 2012 - June 30, 
2013. If your name was omitted in 

error, we apologize. Please contact us 
so we can update our records.

We wish to recognize and honor the 
generosity and civic example of these 

late patrons of The Family Place:

Bill Culp
Mel Dickenson

Whit Dickey
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The Family Place
319 US Route 5 South

Norwich, VT  05055

phone: (802) 649-3268
fax: (802) 649-3270www.familyplacevt.org

“I only had to witness the 
budding success of one 
single mother and her 
young child to know that 
I was putting my energy 
and financial support in 
a program that is making 
a huge difference. One by 
one, transformed lives are 
being made at The Family 
Place. It is both humbling 
and ever so worthwhile to 
support this work.”
   - Nina McCampbell,  	       	
   education specialist and                 	
   The Family Place board    	
   member

The Family Place Parent Child Center supports the positive 
growth and development of all parents by offering services that 

encourage families to build upon their strengths.

“By empowering young 
women with parenting 
tools and life skills, The 
Family Place gives those 
who most need it a means 
to take control of their 
futures and to change 
course. It is a pleasure to 
support such a worthy 
cause.” 
   - Jodi Picoult, bestselling 	
   author and supporter of 	
   The Family Place


